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The dirt under my nails, redder than it should be, caught the
cashier’s eyes as I passed her a twenty. Her register made quick
work of the math, and she dropped my $1.87 in change on the
counter, avoiding my shaking hands entirely. She pushed a paper
sack with a 12-pack of Coors, a dozen eggs, and some Doublemint gum
between us. I sensed her anxiousness. She wanted to be rid of me,
but I didn’t know why. It wasn’t my face. I was presentable as
always, even though it’d been a long day. Maybe it was what I wore
that made her jumpy. Or maybe it was my own behavior. I stood too
long staring at her. She finally lifted her eyes and said,
“Anything else, officer?” I grabbed the newspaper on the stand
beside us and held it up for her to see. She read the headline
that’d made my hands shake in the first place. “Just this,” I said
and tucked it under my arm, grabbed the bag and headed out of the
store. Hopefully the money on the counter was enough to cover the
paper.



I tossed the bag onto the passenger seat of my cruiser, got in and
shut the door. My hands quit shaking as I unfolded the paper and
read the top news story, “Alien Training Camp Found.” I skimmed the
article for details. My eyes picked out something about a hidden
landing strip, Colorado, and hundreds of green men with weapons. I
never pay attention to these grocery store tabloids, but I thought
the boys would get a kick out of this one. We’d need something to
lighten the mood after last night. This article was funny, and
other than the headline, nothing like the alien training camp we’d
found.



I caught my own eyes in the rearview mirror and nodded to myself.
Twenty-five years stared at me. Twenty-five years of targeted
traffic stops, house raids and sitting in the desert. Twenty-five
years of stopping an unending flow of drugs. Twenty-five years of
crushing people’s hopes. The law is the law and it’s my job to
enforce it, not make it. But for every evil-intentioned person I’ve
sent back across the border, there are probably three more I
regret. Pregnant women hoping to give their kids a future. Men
looking for a way to support a family with an honest day’s work.
Old folks who’d seen enough and just wanted a place to rest. But
regardless of it all, back they went. Back to Mexico.



Tough choices but I made them, and with the least amount of force
possible. Then the government thought we needed more help. And we
did. But instead of giving us the trained men we needed, they sent
us hot heads from the reserves. Guys looking to find a story to
tell to their buddies. Jesse Harmon was the perfect example.



Jesse joined the Marine Corps Reserve right out of high school,
eager for the uniform but not wanting to do anything too dangerous.
He got lucky. Instead of the fighting war that was on the nightly
news, Jesse got shipped to El Paso with a few other reservists.
Extra bodies they said. Too bad those bodies didn’t come with
brains.



From the beginning Jesse was trouble. He came to me with a grin and
asked, “How often do we get to take down the enemy?” When I told
him we picked up hundreds of illegals a week, he looked at me with
a stupid face. “I mean shoot them, not arrest them.”



I grouped Jesse with a few other guys who’d been around for a while
and set him loose. It didn’t take long for the reports to start.
Jesse beat a suspect with the butt of his gun, splitting his face
open. According to Jesse, the man had a weapon, a plastic
flashlight. He shot fifteen rounds at the feet of a fleeing female
suspect who was running back across the border. He made a group of
ten illegals sing the National Anthem, promising to let them go if
they could do it. He arrested them all, and broke the jaws of the
two who’d sung it correctly.



The men with him filed the appropriate complaints, but nothing
happened. Those higher up didn’t want to see a hiccup in their
media-hyped plans of reinforcing the border patrol. But we couldn’t
wait for Jesse’s next screw-up. His recklessness endangered us.
When backed into a corner and fearful of their lives, people will
fight to survive. And backing people into corners is what Jesse did
every day.



It was just after dark when I put the call out over the radio. I
had evidence of a large group of people camped on the Mexican side
of the border. It appeared as if they were planning a mass entry.
Jesse showed up at my location five minutes later with Benny, Chuck
and Roger, men who I’ve worked with for years. I told them what I’d
heard from an informant. This was our chance to do something big,
but we’d have to keep it quiet. We’d all lose our jobs if we
crossed the border, but if we waited for all of those people to
come first, we’d never stop them. Jesse was excited, but I worried
about how he’d react once we got to where we were going. We left
our trucks behind and hiked a mile across the border.



I’ve never seen a man hurry toward his death like Jesse did. We all
walked, thinking about what we were about to do, but Jesse ran and
urged us to hurry too. When we came to the top of a hill, Jesse
looked out across the empty dessert, nothing around for miles. He
tilted his head to one side, about to ask a question, and I pulled
the trigger shattering the back of his head. I think the boys will
get a kick out of this newspaper.
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